To:
Connector Board members

Cc:
Jon Kingsdale, Rosemarie Day

From:
Jamie Katz

Re:
Proposed MCC amendments—written comments

Date:
September 12, 2008


In this memorandum, I will summarize the written comments we have received in response to the MCC amendments that the Board adopted in the July 10 board meeting.  We will be happy to provide you with copies of any or all of the comments, if you would like to review them.


We have received more written responses, with longer and more comprehensive comments, than for any other proposed Connector regulations.  As a result, I have tried to summarize only the main issues and concerns raised by those commenting and have left out much nuance and detail.  In order to provide some order and context to the comments, I have grouped them not by issue or regulatory provision, but by whoever provided the comments.  In no particular order, the comments included the following:

Individuals

Four individuals and one couple sent in comments objecting to the MCC requirement that health benefit plans include prescription drugs.  The writers state that: pharmaceutical companies do not generally enhance public health; that the writers may take drugs for medical issues, but that they can purchase those particular drugs for less than the added cost imposed as a result of the prescribed drug requirement; and people should not be forced to pay extra for drug coverage they may not use.

One individual wrote to indicate that she opposes proposed changes because they will limit insurance choices and flexibility, and thus raise costs.


One individual wrote to request that the Connector continue to allow High Deductible Health Plans, since this individual wants less expensive insurance that allows him to pay for small things while his HDHP provides him protection for major exposures.  His plan has a $10,000 deductible for hospitalization, $1,000 deductible for outpatient testing, no physician visits, and no drug coverage.  He likes paying less than $400 per month and does not want to purchase a more expensive plan.

Consumer advocates

Act !! Coalition—The Coalition is concerned that the services encompassed by a “broad range of medical benefits” are not sufficiently inclusive and that significant limitations can be placed on a number of critical services within the broad range that will have serious implications for consumers.  These inappropriate limitations on coverage can leave consumers underinsured and subject to unaffordable expenses for basic health care services.  The Coalition requests that “broad range of medical services” should be expanded to encompass “all basic health care services.”  The Coalition requests that the Board either:


--eliminate the distinction between core services and a “broad range of medical benefits”:


--require that coverage is “reasonably comprehensive, non-illusory and comports with current market standards”; or 


--require that, to meet MCC, a plan must achieve actuarial equivalence with a Connector bronze plan.


The Coalition further requests clarification as to what services are within core services and what are within a “broad range of medical benefits.”  In addition, the Coalition requests that the Connector retain the prescription drug requirement and continue to look at alternative drug benefits.  The Coalition would like to retain limitations on annual benefit caps.  The regulations should clarify that annual maximums based on dollar amounts and utilization are prohibited, and that this prohibition applies as well to annual caps applied for any single service.  The regulations should include prohibitions on daily, weekly, and monthly benefit caps.  The MCC standards should not allow lifetime caps of less than $1 million because of the dangerous impacts lifetime caps can have.  The Connector should more clearly define the standards for preventive care, should use as a reference the MHQP standards, and should make clear that preventive care visits include diagnostic screenings and immunizations.  The Coalition asks that HDHPs be eliminated and that adequate funding should be required for HSAs and HRAs.  Further, the Coalition suggests that all cost-sharing, including co-payments under $100, and cost-sharing amounts for prescription drugs and non-core services should be applied to an out-of-pocket cap, and all health plans should include an out-of-pocket cap.  Finally, the Connector should work with the Division of Insurance to make sure that out-of-state insurers do not sell plans that do not comply with MCC.

Health Law Advocates—This group requests that the Connector Board prohibit plans that establish a lifetime benefit cap because of the risk that individuals and families will incur substantial medical debt.  The comments also request that all co-payments and drug costs (not just those over $100) should be counted in accruing out-of-pocket maximums for in-network covered services.  Further, the comments request that the Board lower the $10,000 family out-of-pocket maximum for in-network core services.  HLA also asks that the Connector take steps to ensure that health benefit plans are not too narrow or limited to be meaningful, or that benefits are simply illusory.

Employers

The following employers submitted comments expressing concern that changes to the MCC standards would compel their companies to change their company benefits, requiring more expensive health benefit plans, even though their existing plans meet the needs of their employees.  These employers all indicated that they provide insurance for their employees, but that changes in the MCC will increase their costs and constrain their future choices.  The commenting employers include:  Lowell Day Nursery Association, Lowell; Egger’s Furniture, Inc., Middleboro; Interstate Container, Lowell; W. Walsh Company, Attleboro; Prima CARE, PC, Fall River; and BC Tent & Awning Co., Inc., Avon.


MassMutual Financial Group—This major Massachusetts employer is also a multi-state employer with a self-funded medical plan.  The proposed MCC amendments limit the flexibility of self-funded plans, thereby impeding the significant efficiencies that large national corporations achieve by using consistent plan designs across multiple states.  This makes Massachusetts a less attractive state to do business in.  MassMutual supports a safe harbor provision based on actuarial equivalence to a bronze plan.  This provides necessary flexibility and also allows employers to use multiple vendors who, on their own, could not issue 1099HCs but who, with actuarial certifications in hand, could issue the 1099HCs.  MassMutual also requests clarification as to the scope of “core services” and the treatment of HDHPs.  MassMutual requests that the Board permit federally compliant HDHPs.  Finally, MassMutual requests that the Board delay the effective date for the proposed changes, as employers are running out of time in which to design, price, and communicate 2009 benefit programs, particularly since planning for open enrollment periods is underway or all but finished.
Insurance carriers

Mass. Association of Health Plans—MAHP states that the proposed amendments make substantial substantive changes that will prevent individuals from choosing certain health benefit plans.  MCC standards should continue to provide for flexibility to ensure that carriers may continue to be creative in developing health plans that will address rising costs.  The Connector should continue to allow a safe harbor for federally qualified HDHPs—the use of HDHPs is growing and excluding HDHPs from the market would make Massachusetts the only state without them.  HDHPs should be deemed in compliance with MCC so long as they meet federal requirements, meet the “broad range of medical benefits” standard, and include a prescription drug requirement.  Further, drug coverage should fall under a global deduction for HDHPs.  In addition, the Connector should not require prescription drugs as an element of MCC—many individuals may not use prescription drugs, may purchase them with pre-tax dollars through a flexible spending account, or may pay out-of-pocket, including for generic drugs at discounted drugs at many pharmacies.  Finally, to ensure that those employees working for self-insured companies and those employees who have purchased plans that met the previous MCC standard but will not meet the new one are appropriately protected from the individual mandate, all health plans currently sold on the market today should be deemed to meet MCC.  Alternatively, using a safe harbor provision based on actuarial equivalence of plan to the Connector’s bronze level is also acceptable.

Blue Cross Blue Shield of MA—The first comment from BCBSMA pertains to individuals who receive employer-sponsored health insurance from multi-state employers.  The comment suggests that multi-state employers generally offer comprehensive insurance, but that those plans are often non-compliant with MCC standards and will not be changed to meet Massachusetts standards.  BCBSMA recommends that these plans, issued in other states and in conformity with pertinent state and federal standards, should be deemed to meet MCC standards.


BCBSMA also has commented that the proposed changes to the MCC regulations go too far in limiting flexibility.  BCBSMA cautions against further limiting insurance options.  In particular, the comments express concern that the proposed rules pertaining to HSAs will drive individuals out of lower cost HSAs and either into higher cost plans or to drop insurance altogether.   BCBSMA is concerned about the impact on individuals who wish to purchase HSAs and on employers who may drop insurance coverage altogether as costs rise, because the proposed changes with respect to HSAs will result in considerable confusion in the market, fewer choices, and higher costs for both employers and individuals.


Harvard Pilgrim Health Care—The proposed changes may raise the MCC standards and limit the use of HSAs.  Enrollment in HSAs is growing.  The Board should adopt the proposals from the Massachusetts Association of Health Plans pertaining to HSAs.  In addition, the Board should exercise restraint in defining the broad range of services required by MCC, as mandating coverages which are neither required nor consistent with industry standards will increase the cost of coverage.  The initial MCC standard set by the Board meant that employers and individuals had to purchase more expensive plans.  If the standard goes higher still, it will make it more difficult for employers to continue coverage and give rise to other problems.


Aetna Life Insurance Co.—This company asked for clarification of certain language pertaining to three provisions of the proposed amendments.  In addition, Aetna has already certified to national companies that their plans meet existing MCC standards, because renewal periods took place over this last summer for 2009.   As a result, Aetna requests that the new MCC standards be made effective for health benefit plans renewing after January 1, 2009. 

HealthMarkets (MEGA Life and Health Insurance Company and Mid-West National Life Insurance Company of Tennessee)—The comments request that the Connector continue to allow access to federally qualified health savings accounts.   These companies insure over 68,000 Commonwealth residents and contend that that the HSA/HRA options to allow people to purchase affordable coverage.


Liberty Mutual—This carrier requested language allowing the use of national standards for preventive care, not just the 3/6 visits standard in the existing regulations.

Business associations

Greater Lowell Chamber of Commerce—The Chamber opposes the proposed revisions because they will require businesses to change their benefit packages, even though their current insurance meets the needs of their employees.  The changes will, ultimately, increase costs and limit flexibility.  Similarly, the chamber requests that the Connector Board continue to allow federally-qualified HDHPs to meet the standards for MCC.

Massachusetts High Technology Council—The comments assert that the proposed changes to the regulations could significantly increase health insurance costs for employers while limiting access to more flexible, consumer-friendly options such as High Deductible Health Plans.


Cape Cod Chamber of Commerce—The Chamber requests a delay in implementing the proposed changes until the existing standards have been in place for at least eighteen months, so that a full evaluation of the impact of the  new policy can be done.  Implementation began just a little over a year ago and individuals, small employers, and employees have struggled to understand the changes brought about by healthcare reform.  The Connector should create new, low-cost small business health business plans.  Businesses are struggling financially and the Board should not reduce less costly options such as HDHPs, HRAs, and HSAs.  The Chamber asks for more consideration of preventive health measures.  Finally, the Chamber requests clarification as to whether travel insurance for foreign workers will suffice to meet MCC standards.


National Business Group on Health—These comments focus on four areas:  preventive care, administrative burdens for employers, HSAs, and the effective date of the changes.  With regard to preventive care, the group suggests that most group health plans provide one preventive care visit per year per individual (with a waived deductible), so they suggest that MCC include that standard.  The group also requests some clarification as to certain other language pertaining to the preventive care standards.  The group also asks that the Connector require only modest documentation showing that employees have met the MCC standard, since in cases where employers have used carve-out programs from different vendors to meet MCC standards, employers, alone, will be able to provide evidence that an individual met MCC as individual vendors will not have that information.  The group, in addition, asks that the Board permanently exempt HDHPs from any MCC requirements that conflict with Federal requirements.  Finally, since many large employers have established their health plan benefits for 2009, the group asks that the Connector postpone the effective date of the regulations until January 1, 2010.

MetroWest Chamber of Conference—The Chamber opposes the proposed changes and requests that the Connector take no actions that will limit the flexibility and choices of businesses.

Taft-Hartley Funds
United Food and Commercial Workers and Participating Employers Interstate Health and Welfare Fund—The Fund requests an exemption for Taft-Hartley Funds that cover part-time employees.  Alternatively, the Fund requests a delay until the parties have a chance to implement a new collective bargaining agreement.  Part-time workers covered by the Fund receive comprehensive insurance at no cost, an uncommonly generous set of benefits that few, if any, other part-time workers receive.   But the insurance has some features that may mean it does not suffice for MCC (for example, a $30,000 annual maximum that includes certain core services).  Given that the coverage is very good for a set of workers who would not normally receive subsidized insurance of any kind, and that this benefit was collectively bargained by management and union representatives, it is not appropriate that the Connector Board deny an exemption.  Further, if these plans are not established as meeting MCC, the Fund may have to drop the coverage altogether and the alternative for most of these part-time workers will be to utilize Commonwealth subsidized programs.  If the Board is not prepared to provide a permanent exemption for these kinds of plans, the Fund requests that it be given an exemption at least until management and union can negotiate a new contract that addresses these part-time workers (a date no later than June 30, 2011).

Massachusetts Building Trades Council, Building Trades Employers’ Association, and the Massachusetts Coalition of Taft Hartley Funds—Federal law provides Taft-Hartley funds the ability to decide what coverage they will provide, and they all provide very comprehensive health benefit plans.  But the coverage may differ in some respects from the standards under the MCC regulations.  As a result, since the Taft-Hartley coverage is determined jointly by management and union trustees, the groups suggest that all Taft-Hartley coverage should be deemed to meet MCC standards as long as the plans include coverage for a broad range of medical benefits.  This exemption should apply to plans that include primarily out-of-state employers.  These groups also request that all health benefit plans must meet an actuarial equivalence test (based on Connector bronze plans) to meet MCC standards.  Finally, the groups request that the Connector establish an appeal process for health benefit plans initially determined to be out of compliance.

Insurance brokers/underwriters/consultants


Massachusetts Association of Health Underwriters—MAHU comments that the proposed amendments will raise MCC standards and thereby raise costs.  The Connector should build in more flexibility and choice for employers and individuals.  The Connector should not include prescription drug coverage in MCC.  Further, the Connector should allow for flexibility by ensuring that a safe harbor remains for HDHPs.  The MCC standards should not be tightened so as to overburden small employers.


Buck Consultants—There are three primary areas where employer plans fail to meet the MCC requirements:  biologically-based mental health services; preventive care; and out-of-pocket limits.  The Connector should clarify certain aspects of each of these areas, along with questions pertaining to core services and the applicability of certain federal laws, particularly to mental health services.


The firm suggests that the Connector delay imposing penalties on individuals, as it will be impossible for firms to meet the MCC standards in time for next year, given that open enrollment periods will occur before the MCC standards are final.  The firm supports the use of actuarially equivalent plan designs to determine whether a plan meets MCC.  

Strategic Employee Benefit Services—In order to cope with continually rising insurance premiums, employers have learned to be flexible with their insurance and to “buy down” coverage on an annual basis.  MCC standards, therefore, should be reviewed on an annual basis so that brokers can meet the demand for higher deductibles each year.  In addition, the firm is concerned that mini-med plans have been sold without disclosures that the plans will not meet MCC.
Other

Massachusetts League of Community Health Centers—The League supports the ACT!! Coalition comments regarding the proposed revisions.  In addition, while it is not feasible now, the Board should consider at a later date inclusion of oral health in MCC standards.  The League also has concerns that requiring high deductibles and co-payments for drugs will be exceedingly difficult on patients and are wholly inappropriate mechanisms for controlling pharmacy costs.

Boston Public Health Commission—The Commission requests that the Connector clarify the phrase “nationally recognized guidelines for preventive care.”  The Commission also asks that the Board consider including an oral health benefit in the MCC standards that would cover basic preventive and restorative care because of the growing evidence that oral health is directly related to overall health, including many chronic diseases.  The Commission, further, asks that the Connector not allow annual maximum benefit limits on services within the “broad range of benefits” when those benefits are medically necessary.  Finally, the Commission requests that those individuals who receive coverage through the Corporation for National and Community Service (e.g., Americorps) that is deemed to meet MCC should be eligible for wrap coverage through Commonwealth Care up to MCC benefit levels, when those individuals are otherwise eligible for Commonwealth Care.


Mental Health and Substance Abuse Corporations of Massachusetts (MHSACM) (community-based mental health and substance abuse provider organizations)--The organization made the following requests of the Board:


--elimination of the distinction between core services and “broad range of medical benefits,” or in the alternative, establish a requirement that plans meet at least an actuarial value equivalent of Commonwealth Choice plans (presumably bronze) because behavioral health services are essential components of any quality health plan;


--maintain prescription drug coverage, as these are critical for individuals with mental illnesses;


--require that MCC plans include an out-of-pocket maximum, with co-payments under $100 and prescription drug co-payments to be included in the out-of-pocket cap, since exclusion of these payments will become extremely difficult for individuals with certain chronic mental illnesses; 


--require that not only annual benefit caps, but also caps of shorter duration are prohibited;


--set a $1 million floor for lifetime caps since individuals with chronic medical conditions will face serious difficulty if lifetime caps are allowed; and 


--use regulations, not administrative bulletins, for major policy changes.


Massachusetts Academy of Family Physicians—The Academy requests that insurance plans include not just preventive health visits to physicians, but that an array of diagnostic tests and immunizations should be included, because preventive health screening and services lead to better patient outcomes.  The Academy suggests use of standards from, among other entities, the Massachusetts Health Quality Partners.


AIDS Action Committee of Massachusetts, Inc.—The Committee states that prescription drugs are the only known, successful treatment for HIV.  But the annual cost of HIV medications, exclusive of lab tests and other therapies, is between $12,000 and $14,000.  Plans meeting the MCC standard must have meaningful coverage for prescription drugs.

American Diabetes Association—The Diabetes Association requests that the Connector Board not allow the capping of prescription drug benefits because this may preclude many cardiac and stroke victims from receiving drugs they need.

American Health Association/American Stroke Association—The comments request that health plans not be allowed to place caps on treatment, but that if caps are allowed, there should be some form of appeals or exceptions process in place to allow individuals to go beyond the caps.  In addition, plans with lifetime caps should not meet MCC standards.  Health insurance programs should ensure that they provide extensive preventive benefits, including an extensive set of recommended preventive cardiovascular services.  Finally, health insurance coverage should not limit reimbursement for emergency cardiac care, regardless of diagnosis.


Christian Science Committee on Publication for Massachusetts—The Committee requests that the Board expand the MCC standards to establish that “plan coverage for religious nonmedical care, such as the care provided by Christian Science practitioners and Christian Science nurses, provided to the general public through sources other than a church sponsored spiritual care plan.”  The Committee reports that certain insurers might provide such care through insurance plans if the Connector deems that these forms of spiritual healing meet MCC standards.

New Sector Alliance—The existing regulations exempt AmeriCorps members from meeting MCC standards.  The comments suggest that instead of exempting these hard-working, poorly-paid, service-minded individuals from MCC standards, the Connector and other entities should do more to ensure that these individuals receive better, free coverage.
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